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CLASSICAL SWINE FEVER IN BULGARIA 

Emergency report 

Synthesis of the translation of two faxes, received on 30 May and 3 June 
1997, from Dr N.T. Belev, Delegate of Bulgaria to the OIE: 

Nature of diagnosis: clinical and laboratory. 
Date of initial detection of animal health incident: 26 May 1997. 
Estimated date of first infection: 12 May 1997. 
 

Location No. of outbreaks

Pernik, Sofia region 1 

Lozen village, Sofia region 1 

Chepientsi village, Sofia region 1 

Total number of animals in the outbreaks: 

susceptible cases deaths destroyed slaughtered 

13 6 0 13 0 

Diagnosis: 
A. Laboratory where diagnosis was made: Central Veterinary Science 

Research Institute. 
B. Diagnostic tests used: immunofluorescence. 

Epidemiology: 
A. Source of agent / origin of infection: the pigs in the Pernik 

outbreak had been fed unsterilised swill. 
B. Mode of spread: the owners of the infected farms in Lozen and 

Chepientsi had purchased pigs fed unsterilised swill. 
C. Other epidemiological details: investigations under way. 

Control measures during reporting period: stamping out, quarantine and 
movement control inside the country, vaccination, control of wildlife 
reservoirs. 
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NEUROLOGICAL DISEASE IN EQUIDS IN PERU 

Emergency report 

Translation of a fax received on 30 May 1997 from Dr O.M. Domínguez Falcón, 
Director General of Animal Health, Ministry of Agriculture, Lima: 

On 8 February 1997 the Virology Laboratory of the Institute for Research on 
Tropical Diseases (NAMRID) received 90 blood samples taken from horses 
during the rainy season in various towns of San Martín Department, as part 
of a serological screening for Venezuelan equine encephalomyelitis (VEE) 
and the subsequent initiation of a vaccination programme by the National 
Department of Agrarian Health (SENASA). 

The presence of neurological problems in horses was first detected on the 
same date in San Martín Department. On 21 February 1997, 10 equine blood 
samples were received from the localities of Campanilla, Chambira and Costa 
Rica (Mariscal Cáceres province, San Martín Department); they had been 
taken close to where 5 equids presenting signs suggestive of VEE had died. 

To date, 66 equids have been reported dead, out of a total of 12,688 in the 
Department. Because of under-reporting, the true figure for deaths is 
believed to be 25% higher. 

Clinical picture 

Clinical signs suggest a neurological disease. 

Animals first present pyrexia lasting approximately three days, anorexia 
and a slight weakness in one leg. After six or seven days, new signs 
appear: paralysis of the lower mandible, grinding of teeth and torticollis. 
On the tenth day, animals fall, prostrate, with the four limbs rigid; in 
some cases, the abdomen is bloated and there is slight nasal and 
conjunctival discharge. Death occurs after 4 or 5 days of prostration. 

Two of the sick horses were treated with anti-inflammatory, antipyretic and 
antibiotic drugs, on day 9 and day 10, and showed a marked improvement. 

Laboratory findings and field observations 

Since the samples taken from animals having been in contact with sick 
equids came from localities adjacent to those in which samples had been 
taken within the context of regional screening for VEE, all samples were 
inoculated into unweaned mice, Vero cells (monkey kidney) and C6/36 
(mosquito cells), for arbovirus isolation. Cytopathic effects were observed 
only in C6/36 (from four of the in-contact animals and eight animals 
included in the regional survey). Immunofluorescence was carried out with 
conjugates from groups known as Groups A, B, C, Bunyavirus, and the VEE 
polyclonal antiserum, giving negative results. It was later established 
that the isolated agent was resistant to chloroform and, therefore, that it 
was not similar to an arbovirus. 

To date, eight samples of glycerinated and frozen sections of equine 
cerebral cortex have been received, macroscopically in good condition, 
although showing some slight haemorrhage. Three virus isolates were 
obtained from these samples. 

The sampling of in-contact animals was continued, with 20 animals out of 72 
showing positive results (approximately 27%). The samples came mainly from 
three provinces located in opposite zones of the Department of San Martín: 
the province of Mariscal Cáceres in the south, and the provinces of Rioja 
and Moyobamba in the north. There has been sampling of equids from zones 
not showing any signs of disease (intermediate zones). 

From blood obtained from one of the equids in which the serum and clot were 
separately processed the clot proved positive but not the serum. It was 
concluded that the virus was possibly associated with erythrocytes. At 
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present, of the 53 samples received for the regional survey, 11 are 
positive by inoculation of the blood clot (20%). Therefore, we believe that 
the results of the study of blood samples from the in-contact animals and 
from the regional survey which took place previously, are probably of 
limited value. 

On the other hand, it was possible to take new samples from two horses 
after 15 days, and it was observed that they were still positive; this 
created a doubt as to the feasibility of determining the incidence rate 
because of the possibility of animals being chronic carriers. Therefore, 
periodic testing will be continued. 
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From field observations, it would appear that this epizootic is not related 
to urban zones, since it did not contaminate animals in neighbouring 
premises; animals affected are animals which, during the day, remain at the 
edge of yucca, coffee and fruit tree plantations in rural zones with 
tropical vegetation. 

Entomological samples were taken in areas where horses remain during the 
day. Ticks were also collected from the ears of these animals. The same 
type of cytopathic effect was found in samples of ticks and in mosquitos of 
the species Psorophora ferox. It is considered that they may both be 
involved in transmission. 

Considering the possibility that the agent recovered from the brain and 
blood of equines as well as from vectors might be an orbivirus, NAMRID 
requested group antisera from the University of Texas (United States of 
America), which enabled the laboratory to carry out immunofluorescence 
testing, with positive results. However, since these tests cross-react with 
the coltivirus group, to date it has only been possible to confirm that the 
recovered agent belongs to the family of Reoviridae. We know of no similar 
event previously occurring in South America. 

Attention should also be drawn to the death of a cow and a calf in the 
affected zones, from the brains of which the same virus was found; the role 
of cattle is not known in the transmission of equine disease. 

NAMRID is currently establishing an appropriate procedure for the 
serological diagnosis of the disease, both for equines and cattle. 

Virus isolation was attempted in 19 serum samples from humans presenting 
clinical signs including headaches and meningitis, with negative results. 
ELISA tests will be carried out to detect any presence of antibodies. 

Control measures 

Quarantine has been established in the Department of San Martín, 
epidemiological surveillance has been intensified and movement of equines 
and cattle from the area has been prohibited. 

A copy of this report is being forwarded to the Onderstepoort Veterinary 
Institute (South Africa), in order to request instructions for the shipment 
of samples and for the purpose of trying to identify the causal agent which 
would enable us to formulate the most appropriate additional control 
measures. 

* 
*   * 

NEWCASTLE DISEASE IN ISRAEL 
End of the outbreak 

Follow-up report  No. 1 

Text of a fax received on 2 June 1997 from Professor A. Shimshony, Director 
of Veterinary and Animal Health Services, Ministry of Agriculture, Beit 
Dagan: 

End of previous report period: 23 April 1997. 
End of this report period: 2 June 1997. 

In Disease Information, 10 (17), 64, we reported an outbreak of Newcastle 
disease (mesogenic strain of virus) and its stamping out. After the 
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completion of disinfection procedures and in light of the absence of 
additional outbreaks we declare the previously infected zone (Ashkelon 
district) free from Newcastle disease and have discontinued the animal 
movement restrictions. 

* 
*   * 



- 82 - 

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion 
whatsoever by the Central Bureau of the Office International des Epizooties concerning the legal status of any country or 
territory mentioned, or its authorities, or concerning the delineation of its frontiers or boundaries. 

Unless otherwise stated, material published is derived from declarations made to the Central Bureau by the Veterinary 
Administrations of the countries and territories mentioned. 

© Office International des Epizooties - 1997 
ISSN 1012-5329 Disease Information on the Internet World Wide Web: 
Reproduction or translation permitted for non-commercial purposes http://www.oie.int 

SHEEP POX IN ISRAEL 

Emergency report 

Text of an e-mail received on 6 June 1997 from Professor A. Shimshony, 
Director of Veterinary and Animal Health Services, Ministry of Agriculture, 
Beit Dagan: 

Date of initial detection of animal health incident: 18 May 1997. 
Estimated date of first infection: 6 May 1997. 
 

Location No. of outbreaks

Ramla district 1 

Description of affected population: clinical cases were observed in a flock 
of Assaf crossbred sheep. 

Total number of animals in the outbreak: 

susceptible cases deaths destroyed slaughtered 

56 22 0 0 0 

Diagnosis: 
A. Laboratory where diagnosis was made: Kimron Veterinary Institute. 
B. Diagnostic tests used: clinical diagnosis and electronic microscopy. 

Control measures during reporting period: quarantine and movement control 
inside the country; vaccination. 


